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coronavirus (COVID-19): 1 April 2020

Good afternoon and thank you for joining us for the daily briefing on our
fight against coronavirus.

I am joined today by Dr Yvonne Doyle who is the medical director of Public
Health England.

Before Yvonne provides an update on the latest data from our COBR coronavirus
fact file, I would like to update you on the steps that we are taking to
defeat this pandemic.

Our step-by-step action plan is aiming to slow the spread of the virus, so
fewer people need hospital treatment at any one time, protecting the ability
of the NHS to cope.

Throughout our response to coronavirus, we have been following the scientific
and medical advice. We have been deliberate in our actions, taking the right
steps at the right time.

We are also taking unprecedented action to increase NHS capacity by
dramatically expanding the number of beds, key staff and life-saving
equipment on the front-line to provide the care when people need it most.

The daily figures show that a total of 152,979 people in the UK have now been
tested for coronavirus.

Of those, 29,474 have tested positive.

The number of people admitted to hospital in England with coronavirus
symptoms is now 10,767, with 3,915 of those in London and 1,918 in the
Midlands.

Of those hospitalised in the UK, sadly 2,352 have died. This is an increase
of 563 fatalities since yesterday. The youngest of them was just 13 years
old.

All our thoughts and prayers are with the families and loved ones of those
who have lost their lives.

This is more tragic evidence that this virus does not discriminate.

The coronavirus pandemic is the biggest threat our country has faced in
decades, and we are not alone. All over the world we are seeing the
devastating impact of this invisible killer.

We recognise the extreme disruption the necessary actions we are asking
people to take are having on their lives, businesses, jobs and the nation’s
economy.
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And I want to thank everyone across our whole country for the huge effort
that is being made, collectively, in tackling the COVID-19 pandemic.

To the frontline workers treating and caring for patients, the people
delivering supplies to their neighbours, and the millions staying at home:
thank you. You are protecting the NHS and saving lives.

And I want to thank businesses too.

Through your support for your workers and your communities, and through your
willingness to support our health service, you are making a real difference.

Whether it’s INEOS building a new hand sanitiser plant near Middlesbrough in
just ten days;

Or UCL engineers working with Mercedes Formula One to build new Continuous
Positive Airway Pressure machines, which help patients to breathe more
easily;

Or broadband providers giving their customers unlimited data to stay
connected;

Or indeed London’s ExCel Centre being converted into the NHS Nightingale
Hospital with space for 4,000 patients.

These are just a few of the examples of businesses from across our great
nation supporting lifesaving work.

There are also thousands of businesses, large and small, which have worked
with staff to ensure they are supported in the days and weeks ahead.

Whether that is through ensuring PHE guidelines are followed on site,
implementing furlough schemes, carrying over annual leave, or providing the
means to work from home.

I want to convey my heartfelt thanks to all of those businesses, up and down
the country, which are working to keep our economy going.

So that when this crisis passes, and it will, we are ready to bounce back.

Our businesses are doing all they can to support our people, and I want to
make it clear that government, in turn, will do all it can to support our
businesses.

We have taken unprecedented action to support firms, safeguard jobs and
protect the economy.

From today businesses will start benefiting from £22 billion in the form of
business rates relief. And grants of up to £25,000 which are being paid into
the bank accounts of the smallest high street firms.

On Saturday, I said that we had provided funds to councils in England for
grants to small businesses.



As of today, these local authorities have received more than £12 billion.

This afternoon I held a call with hundreds of local authorities across
England and made clear that this money must reach businesses as quickly as
possible. And I know that businesses across England have already started to
receive these grants.

We know high street banks are working really hard to support the UK through
this period, including through mortgage holidays and increased credit
facilities.

Loans for businesses are also being issued through the Coronavirus Business
Interruption Loan Scheme since it came into operation last week.

The Chancellor, together with the Bank of England and Financial Conduct
Authority, wrote to the chief executives of the UK banks to urge them to make
sure that the benefits of the Loan Scheme are passed through to businesses
and consumers.

And it would be completely unacceptable if any banks were unfairly refusing
funds to good businesses in financial difficulty.

Just as the taxpayer stepped in to help the banks back in 2008, we will work
with the banks to do everything they can to repay that favour and support the
businesses and people of the United Kingdom in their time of need.

Of course, this is a brand new scheme and, as with all new schemes, it will
not be perfect from the outset.

We are listening all the time. And in response to concerns that we’ve heard
from businesses, we are looking at ways in which we can ensure they get the
support they need. The Chancellor will be saying more on this in the coming
days.

It is crucial that when we overcome this crisis, as in time we will, that
businesses are in a good position to move forward.

Times are tough, and we have harder times ahead of us.

But I know that together, we will pull through.


